
DRAFT 
Virginia Board of Health Professions 

Department of Health Professions 
FULL BOARD MEETING 

October 2, 2012 
 
TIME AND PLACE: The meeting was called to order at 11:05 a.m. on Tuesday, 

October 2, 2012 at the Department of Health Professions, 
Perimeter Center, 9960 Mayland Drive, 2nd Floor, Board Room 
2, Henrico, VA, 23233 
 

PRESIDING OFFICER: Jonathan Noble, Acting Chair 
 

MEMBERS PRESENT: Irene V. Farquhar, Medicine 
Allison Gregory, Nursing 
Jeffrey Levin, Dentistry 
Charlotte Markva, Counseling 
Robert Maroon, Physical Therapy 
Jonathan Noble, Optometry 
Constance Pozniak, Veterinary Medicine 
Wanda Pritekel, ASLP 
Robert Rhodes, Pharmacy 
Virginia Van de Water, Psychology 
 

MEMBERS NOT PRESENT: 
 

Maureen Clancy, Citizen Member 
Paul T. Conway, Citizen Member 
Amanda Gannon, Long Term Care Administrators 
Yvonne Haynes, Social Work 
Blair Nelsen, Funeral Directors & Embalmers 
 

STAFF PRESENT: Elizabeth A. Carter, Ph.D., Executive Director for the Board 
Dr. Dianne Reynolds-Cane, MD, DHP Director 
Elaine Yeatts, DHP Senior Policy Analyst 
Diane Powers, DHP Director of Communications 
Teresa Garbee, Communications 
Justin Crow, Research Assistant 
Laura Jackson, Operations Manager 
 

BOARD COUNSEL: Charis Mitchell, Board Counsel 
 

OTHERS PRESENT: Susan Ward, VHHA 
 

QUORUM: With 10 members present a quorum was established. 
 

AGENDA: No changes or additions were made to the agenda. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENT: 
 

There was no public comment. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: Meeting minutes from February 14, 2012 were approved by 
motion of Ms. Gregory and properly seconded by Dr. Levin, all 
members were in favor, none opposed.    
 

 
 

 
 



BOARD ORIENTATION: Introduction of all Board members were made and a warm 
welcome to our newest members, Dr. Farquhar, and Ms. Van 
de Water. 
  

DEPARTMENT DIRECTOR’S 
REPORT: 

Dr. Reynolds-Cane gave a brief overview of the September 26, 
2012 Strategic Planning meeting held by the Virginia Health 
Workforce Development Authority, of which she is a member, 
and the Healthcare Workforce Data Center is also actively 
involved.  Dr. Reynolds-Cane attended the September 29, 2012 
Virginia Nurses Foundation Gala at the Jefferson Hotel.  In 
attendance were Delegate John O’Bannon and Secretary Bill 
Hazel as the Honorary Chair for the evening.  DHP’s 
Prescription Monitoring Program was selected by the National 
Governors Association (NGA) to receive a year-long 
$45,000 competitive grant to participate in an NGA sponsored 
Prescription Drug Abuse Reduction Policy Academy.  The 
New Board Member Orientation program was held September 
27, 2012 and was a success.   
 

LEGISLATIVE/REGULATORY 
UPDATE: 

Ms. Yeatts provided handouts of the current Regulatory 
Actions by Board and legislation of the 2012 General 
Assembly.  (Attachment 1) 
   

AGENCY COMMUNICATIONS & 
EDUCATION: 
 
 

Ms. Powers discussed the importance of media relations and 
the press and how Communications responds to media requests.  
Ms. Powers informed the Board of the savings that have been 
achieved by the implementation of the PolyCom video 
conferencing system that has been utilized by the Enforcement 
Division and several other Boards to date.  Working in 
conjunction with the Healthcare Workforce Data Center, 
Communications is currently in the planning phase of a panel 
discussion entitled “New Frontiers for Virginia’s Healthcare 
Workforce”.  This panel discussion will involve the release of 
three workforce reports on Pharmacy, Nursing and Dentistry. 
   

COMMITTEE REPORT: Regulatory Research Committee 
Dr. Noble reported that the Perfusionist study is moving 
forward and the next step is for the Committee to receive public 
comment on the profession. 
 
The Pharmacy Scope of Practice & Team Delivery study is 
being continued in deference to the General Assembly’s action 
on potential legislation under development by the Virginia 
Pharmacist Association and Medical Society of Virginia.  The 
Committee is not privy to specific language under 
consideration at this time.     
 
Nominating Committee 
Dr. Carter presented the meeting minutes from the September 
27, 2012 Nominating Committee meeting.  The Committee 
nominated the following individuals as their slate of officers for 
the position of Chair and Vice Chair of the Board of Health 
Professions; Dr. Jonathan Noble, Chair and Irene V. Farquhar 
as Vice Chair. 



 
A motion was made by Dr. Levin and properly seconded by 
Mr. Rhodes to accept the nomination of Dr. Jonathan Noble as 
Board Chair, and Irene Farquhar as Board Vice Chair.  All 
members were in favor, none opposed. 
 

PRACTITIONER SELF REFERRAL The proposal put forth by Tidewater Kidney Specialists, Inc. 
“TKS” was reviewed by Administrative Proceedings, Board 
Counsel, Board Acting Chair, Dr. Noble and agency 
subordinate. The Advisory Opinion indicates that the proposal 
provided by Tidewater Kidney Specialists, Inc., does not 
conflict with the Act.  Motion was made by Dr. Farquhar and 
properly seconded by Ms. Markva.  All Board members were 
in favor. 
 

BOARD REPORTS: Board of Medicine 
Dr. Farquhar stated that the disciplinary process is an eye 
opening event.  She is perplexed as to why Behavioral Analysts 
were placed under the Board of Medicine. 
 
Board of Pharmacy 
Mr. Rhodes stated that there is potential for scope of practice 
changes as well as possible changes to the educational 
requirements for pharmacy technicians.  There is currently a 
4:1 ratio of pharmacy technicians to pharmacists.  He stated 
that the workforce reports created by the Healthcare Workforce 
Data Center are very helpful.   
 
Board of Counseling 
Ms. Markva stated that changes to Medicaid have made it 
necessary for licensure requirements to change, which has 
made it very difficult on the profession. 
 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S 
REPORT: 
 
 
 

Bylaws 
Dr. Carter would like the Board of Health Professions bylaws 
amended to read: “The Board shall meet at least one time per 
year on a date at the discretion of the Board.” 
 
Motion was made by Dr. Levin and properly seconded by Ms. 
Markva to amend the bylaws as stated by Dr. Carter.  All 
members were in favor. 
 
BHP Budget 
Dr. Carter reported that the Board of Health Professions’ 
expenditures for the 2012 year closeout were at 83% due 
largely to reduced travel-related expenses. 
 
CY2013 Board Work Plan 
Dr. Carter reviewed the 2013 Board Work Plan.  (Attachment 
2) 
 
 
 
 



 
2013 Tentative Board/Committee Meeting Dates 

 February 5, 2013 
 May 14, 2013 
 August 6, 2013 
 November 7, 2013 

 
A motion was made by Ms. Gregory and properly seconded by 
Dr. Farquhar to set the 2013 meeting dates as noted.  All 
members were in favor. 
 
Medical Assistants 
Dr. Carter reviewed a letter sent by Katherine Garbarino 
requesting a study of the need for regulation of medical 
assistants.  After Board review, it was recommended that the 
request be sent back to the Regulatory Research Committee to 
obtain additional information regarding the study. 
 
A motion was made by Dr. Levin and properly seconded by 
Mr. Rhodes to send the study request back to the Regulatory 
Research Committee for additional information.  All members 
were in favor. 
 
Military Study 
Dr. Carter discussed that staff will be coordinating on the 
development of a draft website for DHP dedicated to providing 
information relative to military service member, military 
spouses, and veterans.  There will be information on relevant 
statutes and licensure requirements and links to the key 
Commonwealth websites for services and information relating 
to educational, training, employment, and other issues of 
significance.  It was noted that VDH is already implementing a 
expedited pathways for medics to attain Virginia EMT and 
Paramedic certification.   
 

NEW BUSINESS Dr. Noble advised the Board that he would be making 
appointments to the Board Committees and those appointed 
would be notified by an email from Ms. Jackson. 
 

ADJOURNMENT: The meeting adjourned at 1:27 p.m. 
 

 
 
 
___________________________________  ____________________________________ 
Jonathan Noble, OD      Elizabeth A. Carter, Ph.D.,  
Board Chair      Executive Director for the Board 
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